OFFICIAL COORDINATION REQUEST FOR 

NON-ROUTINE OPERATIONS AND MAINTENANCE

COORDINATION DATE- 31 August 2011
PROJECT- Bonneville Lock and Dam
RESPONSE DATE- 8 September 2011 (FPOM meeting)
Description of the problem- Project Fisheries found eight blown grates in the Washington Shore (WS) fishway during the 3August mid-season ROV inspection.  The blown grates are presumed to have been a result of the high flows and high debris seen at BON during the spring.

The WS ladder was taken to tailwater on 16 August to prepare for divers on 17 August.  Divers and Project maintenance replaced grates, however, more extensive inspection, debris removal and repairs are needed.
Type of outage required- BON would like to dewater the WS ladder from the UMT to below tailwater from October to late November.
Impact on facility operation- PH1 would be the priority powerhouse starting on 1 October.  The WS ladder would go to orifice flow on 1 October, with the ladder dewatering starting on 3 October.  The WS ladder would be dewatered from the UMT, leaving the WS exit  and the UMT in operation.
PH1 turbine units will be operated at the best geometry.  PH1 unit outages will be minimized during this time.  

Length of time for repairs- 6-8 weeks.  Two weeks for dewater, four weeks for debris removal and repairs and one to two weeks for water up.  

The WS fishway would return to normal service prior to the Bradford Island fishway going out of service for winter maintenance.
Expected impacts on fish passage- Historically, adult fish passage numbers steadily drop in October.  By the third week of October there are generally less than 1000 adult salmonids passing each day.
Taking the WS fishway entrances out of service in early October may delay some adults, however, with the switch in powerhouse priority, it is expected more fish will approach the Bradford Island fishway, which will remain in operation during the WS outage.
In addition, the Main Dam fishways (Cascades Island and B-Branch) will remain in operation.  The only outage will be the WS fishway entrances, and AWS.
Juvenile impacts are expected to be minimal as their numbers steadily decrease during October.  The switch in powerhouse priority may move juveniles from the screened bypass at PH2 to the surface bypass through the ITS at PH1.  
Comments from agencies

NOAA- -----Original Message-----
From: Gary Fredricks [mailto:Gary.Fredricks@noaa.gov] 
Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 2:14 PM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Cc: Trevor Conder; Ritchie Graves; Lorz, Tom; Wills, Dave; Russ Kiefer; Kruger, Rick; Klatte, Bernard A NWP
Subject: Re: FPOM: MOC- BON WS dewatering in Oct

I agree that this work needs to be done as soon as possible to assure the WA Shore system is ready for next season and to be able to get the Bradford Is. ladder work done this winter.  Moving powerhouse priority will reduce impacts to passing adult salmon, however, I am concerned with any operation of the second powerhouse units during at least the first month of this action.  With the Washington Shore ladder down, there will be no way for fish approaching this powerhouse to pass directly.  They will have to backtrack out of the channel and pass one of the other ladder entrances.  Given that this is late in the season, any delay could reduce the likelihood of successful spawning for fall chinook and coho passing during this time.  We will need to see a more thorough analysis of potential impact to listed salmon (run composition, expected passage numbers, expected delay, mitigative options, etc.) before we can fully agree with the operation as outlined in the MOC.  

In short, I support the need for the work starting October 1, however, there may need to be some mitigation for adult salmon passing during at least the first two or three weeks of October.

Thanks, Gary  

NOAA- Fredricks provided additional comments in a Memo.  Excerpts are provided below.

                                                                        September 7, 2011                 F/NWR-5

FILE MEMORANDUM   

FROM:            Gary Fredricks, NOAA Fisheries

SUBJECT:      Portland District Memorandums of Coordination (MOC) for the 8 September FPOM Meeting

First, I’ve noticed a couple of issues with the MOC form that could be improved.  1. The forms sometimes do not include the dates of the action being coordinated.  To remedy this, I recommend including a specific line for “dates of action”.  I realize that the exact dates aren’t always known but at least a range of dates can be presented.  2. The other issue is document identification. The current MOC’s have no reference number or title which makes them difficult to refer to in coordination response memos.

The following comments refer to those MOCs that were included in Tammy Mackey’s September 6, 2011, email:

· The MOC refereeing to Bonneville Dam Washington Shore.  I responded to this one earlier by email sent to Tammy Mackey on 8-31-11:  “I agree that this work needs to be done as soon as possible to assure the WA Shore system is ready for next season and to be able to get the Bradford Is. ladder work done this winter.  Moving powerhouse priority will reduce impacts to passing adult salmon, however, I am concerned with any operation of the second powerhouse units during at least the first month of this action.  With the Washington Shore ladder down, there will be no way for fish approaching this powerhouse to pass directly.  They will have to backtrack out of the channel and pass one of the other ladder entrances.  Given that this is late in the season, any delay could reduce the likelihood of successful spawning for fall Chinook and coho passing during this time.  We will need to see a more thorough analysis of potential impact to listed salmon (run composition, expected passage numbers, expected delay, mitigative options, etc.) before we can fully agree with the operation as outlined in the MOC.  

In short, I support the need for the work starting October 1, however, there may need to be some mitigation for adult salmon passing during at least the first two or three weeks of October.” 

BON Fisheries- -----Original Message-----
From: Traylor, Andrew NWP 
Sent: Thursday, September 01, 2011 2:40 PM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Cc: Hausmann, Ben J NWP; Rerecich, Jonathan G NWP
Subject: Oct count/flow analysis (UNCLASSIFIED)

T-mack,

Here's what Jon discussed with you yesterday. Counts for chinook, coho, and stealhead matched with flows for October of the last three years. For the 2010 tab I've included the Oct 2011 forecast flow.

The ladder split varies considerably but an average of all species is roughly 20/80 for BI/WA shore.

Thanks,-Andy

WDFW- -----Original Message-----
From: Stephenson, Ann E (DFW) [mailto:Ann.Stephenson@dfw.wa.gov] 
Sent: Wednesday, August 31, 2011 4:55 PM
To: Mackey, Tammy M NWP
Subject: RE: FPOM: MOC- BON WS dewatering in Oct

If this could be done later in October or after November 1, that would be preferable.

Ann

September 2011 FPOM- Klatte explained what he saw when he helped dewater the ladder in August.  He said the grates are nearly completely clogged with wood, there were lots of shells and sand.  The emergency repairs were completed but it became very obvious that more involved debris removal is needed.  Mackey and Hausmann explained that 1 October is the latest the Project can take the ladder down and still get it back before BI comes down for maintenance.  Lorz suggested waiting until the second week of October.  WDFW asked for a delay until 14 October.  Mackey stressed the importance of getting the work done and getting the ladder back.  Fredricks didn’t agree with Lorz about pushing the BI outage into March.  Fredricks also said he does not want to see PH2 operating without an operating fishway in October.  Bettin said we need 120K for chum in November.  Fredricks says if the BI fishway is out in March then PH1 units may not be operated.  Fredricks and Lorz continued to debate the merits of starting 1 October or delaying a week and pushing BI winter maintenance into March.  Klatte said we will move forward with a 1 October dewater date.  A unit return to service update will be provided as soon as possible.  If the units at PH2 will return to service by February, there may be room for a week delay in dewatering and moving BI into March.  Fredricks suggested the BI maintenance could be compressed.  Mackey piped up and suggested compressing the BI maintenance would not be a good idea.  She stressed that the BI schedule should not be compressed as that ladder is crumbling, with exposed rebar and spalling concrete.
Final results- Klatte said we will move forward with a 1 October dewater date.  A unit return to service update will be provided as soon as possible.  If the units at PH2 will return to service by February, there may be room for a week delay in dewatering and moving BI into March.
Bottom Line:  

Unfortunately, due to the poor reliability and projected unavailability of Bonneville powerhouse II turbine units in late February/March combined with the risk of impacting fish passage, the project will start dewatering Washington Shore ladder on 1 October.  

Justification:

During the September FPOM meeting we discussed Bonneville Dam was planning on starting the dewatering/maintenance of the Washington Shore Ladder on 1 October in order to complete this unscheduled work (result of the high flow/debris and emergency dewater and diffuser grate repairs last month), as well as keeping to our planned winter maintenance on Bradford Island ladders. 

We talked about the possibility of pushing out the start date to 10 October to reduce some of the impacts on the ongoing research at the AFF (CRITFC and WDFW) only if the BON II turbine units would be available in late February/March to reduce impacts to fish passage while Bradford Island ladder is dewatered for the additional 10 days on the tail end.  Since I did not have the most recent status report on B-II turbines at the meeting I agreed to discuss with the project and get back to everyone with our decision.  

Currently turbine units 11,15,16,17, at BON powerhouse II are out of service.  It's possible that units 15 and 16 will become available in October.  However units 11 and 17 are much more unpredictable.  Unit 11 still has multiple unsolved issues and is not expected to return to service at the earliest in mid-February.  Unit 17 is currently a  wildcard with some unknowns.  To date,  Hydraulic Design Center has stated that they are not comfortable with us running the unit until dynamic monitoring equipment has been procured and installed.  If this is the case, it is "possible" that the unit will not be returned to service until March or later.  BON II is pretty unreliable at the moment. 

Accommodating anticipated flows assuming the above scenario:  6 units available with units 11 and 17 unknown in March.  At 15KCFS per unit this leaves us passing only 90K.  Looking at recent years, March flows have been between 120K and 175K with increased expected flows this year.

Please contact Tammy Mackey or myself if you need more information.

Thanks,

Bern

Bernard Klatte 

US Army Corps of Engineers 

Operations Division 

Chief of the Fisheries Section 

w: 503-808-4318 

c: 503-705-8817 

Please email or call with questions or concerns.
Thank you, 

Tammy

Tammy Mackey

NWP Operations Division Fishery Section

Columbia River Coordination Biologist

503-961-5733 
Tammy.m.mackey@usace.army.mil 

